
 

In 1820, the Territory of Michigan organized 
Oakland County; this was one of the first 
areas to attract settlers and 17 years before 
we became a state.   The year 2020 is 
Oakland County's 200th birthday and sev-
eral activities had been planned to cele-
brate this event, but the Corvid-19 shut-
down put a damper on most of these.  One 
thing that did go on was that the coun-
ty offered Oak trees to be planted as 
memorials for the anniversary.  Three 
species of Michigan native oaks were 
offered which included White Oaks, 
Burr Oaks and Swamp White Oaks.  
The City of Royal Oak was offered the 
trees and approached the Nature So-
ciety to see if we would like to handle 
giving them out.  We partnered with 
the Historical Society on this.  On May 
23 in the Senior Center parking lot at 
the Arboretum, the Nature Society set 
up a table and distributed over one 

hundred trees to residents.  We are devel-
oping a Lake Plain Oak Opening, a botani-
cal community that was here when the first 
settlers arrived. We were able to use some 
of the Swamp White and Burr Oaks.  This 
saved us purchasing them as well as the 
Oak Opening will also be a memorial grove 
of these bicentennial trees. 
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NATURE SOCIETY  
MEMBERSHIP 

RENEWAL NOTICE 
 

   Membership for the 
2020/21 season 
begins now and 
ends in August, 
2021.  To see if you 
owe membership 
dues for the 2020/21 
season, please 
check either your 
street address label 
found on the last 
page or the e-mail 
subject line.     
   
There are four 
membership levels.  
General Membership is 
free and with it, you get 
Nature Society schedule 
updates e-mailed to you 
at least once a month.  
Associate Membership 
cost $5 per year and 
gets you the above 
benefit along with four 
newsletters (The 
Chinquapin) e-mailed to 
you quarterly.  If you 
want, we can mail  a 
hard copy to you 
instead.  With e-mail, 
the print quality of the 
newsletter is better 
and the photos are in 
color.  Supporting 
Membership is $10 and 
up per year and gets you 
all of the above benefits 
plus being listed as a 
supporting member in 
our newsletter.   Patron 
Membership is $50 and 
up per year and gets you 
all of the above benefits, 
listed as a patron 
member in our 
newsletter, an invitation 

(Continued on page 5) 

When I was elected president in January, I 
was looking forward to a regular year of 
helping out with speakers programs, guided 
nature walks, work days in our parks and 
our annual fundraiser.  Never in my wildest 
dreams would I ever had predicted we 
would have a worldwide pandemic, every-
thing would shut down and weôd have to 
cancel all of our spring and summer pro-
gramming.  I never expected weôd be wear-
ing masks and social distancing while work-
ing in our parks clearing trash or downed 
trees. 
 
Weôve had to learn and use new technolo-
gy.  Our monthly board meetings have been 
held via Zoom, since we were unable to get 
together.  Don Drife and Bob Muller began 
posting really informative videos and photo-
graphs on Facebook spotlighting the flora 
and fauna in our parks.  We continue to 
have a dedicated group of volunteers, 
spearheaded by Vanessa Schultz,  working 
in our arboretum while social distancing.  If 

you are interested in volunteering in the ar-
boretum please let us know - no gardening 
experience required. 
  
We appreciate the generous monetary do-
nations weôve received over the past few 
months.  With our inability to hold our fund-
raiser this year, we rely on the donations in 
any amount for invasive species removal as 
well as the continued development of our 
Oak opening in the arboretum among other 
projects. 
 
Although itôs been a very different year than 
what I anticipated in January, there is one 
thing I find really positive that has come out 
of the past few months and that has been 
the increased usage of our nature 
parks.   They have become a place for so 
many of us to escape our homes and expe-
rience nature during the shutdown.  Please 
keep exploring our parks and arbore-
tum.  You never know what you may see. 

Oak Tree Giveaway  
by Bob Muller 
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Dragonfly Pond, located in Tenhave Woods and home to 
a diversity of wildlife, was restored to its present-day 
condition in the fall of 2005. While Dragonfly Pond is not 
technically a true vernal pond, or pond that dries up 
seasonally each year, it plays a similarly critical role in 
maintaining amphibian populations. Frogs, toads, and 
salamanders must utilize water for breeding in the spring, 
but because these pools dry up in the summer, they 
cannot support a fish population that would be major 
predators of the eggs and tadpoles. In the 15 years since 
its restoration, it has only dried up once and even that 
only lasted a week.  
 
Ponds, like all landscape features, have a life cycle. 
Ponds slowly fill with sediment, become wet 
meadows or marshes, and eventually 
grassland and woodland. Urbanization, 
which changes the waterflow and increases 
the rate at which sediments can accumulate, 
can speed up this life cycle. The project to 
restore Dragonfly Pond was designed to 
ñturn back the clock on the natural slow filing 
of ponds over time,ò according to Nature 
Society Board Member Bob Muller. 
 
Muller recalls making years of observations 
of the water table and how water levels 
fluctuated throughout the year. While it was 
likely a year-round pond with a stream 
flowing in it back in the 1920s, by the 1970s 
it looked much as it does today. When water 
samples were taken back in 2005, they 
found extremely low dissolved oxygen due to 
the shaded location and amount of decaying 
plant material. When leaves and organic 
matter decay in the bottom of a pond, the 
microorganisms responsible for breaking 
things down can use all of the available 
oxygen in the water and the shade keeps 
aquatic plants from flourishing and adding 
dissolved oxygen via photosynthesis.  
 
In the first year after the restoration, more 
than 25 different wetland plants came up 
from the seedbank and nearly all the 
macroinvertebrates that can be found arrived 
that first year, too, including the aquatic 
larval stages (nymphs) of dragonflies and 
damselflies whose adult stages then hunt 
insects and lend their name to the pond.  
 
Muller added, ñNow we have a breeding 
population of painted turtles.ò The American 
toad population exploded and soon spring 
peepers, Copes gray tree frogs, gray tree 
frogs, and chorus frogs found their way. The 
increased amphibian population sustains a 
large garter snake population.  
 
The pond also provides important stopover 
habitat for migrating warblers and other 

birds, as well as a resident population of mallards and 
wood ducks. Itôs even home to a unique plant, an aquatic 
liverwort that might look a bit like floating duckweed to 
the casual observer. In a typical spring, pond programs 
are held for the public to explore and identify the plants 
and animals that call Tenhave Woods home with plenty 
of tadpoles and macroinvertebrates to discover. 
 
One thing that the pond doesnôt support is a large 
population of mosquitoes.  ñMosquito larvae are rarely 
found in the pond because they are eaten by other 
wildlife,ò said Don Drife, former Royal Oak Nature Society 
Board President. ñI wish people would understand that!ò 
 

Dragonfly Pondôs 15th Anniversary 
by Erin Parker 

Dragonfly Pond before restoration began 

Dragonfly Pond after restoration was completed 


